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“A Pinch of this….” 

...ABOVE AND BEYOND…. 

“Wish I had paid more attention yesterday! [May Meeting]  One of 

our members ended up needing an assist from security staff.  She 

had difficulty getting back to the Ed Center.  The guard drove her 

in a cart and escorted her; made sure she was at the right place and 

stuck around to see that she was taken care of. 

I did not get his name - several of us can describe him.  [ED. 

NOTE: identified as most likely being Officer John Moreira] 
Yes, he was doing his job - he took extra time and showed some 

kindness that we all would appreciate.” 

 
Tom Holcomb 

 

 

Bonsai=Perseverance 

 Rich Uhrick 
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This Month’s Program— JUNE 15—ADAM LAVIGNE 
 

O 
n June 15, the Columbus Bonsai Society will be privileged 

to have Adam Lavigne as its guest visiting artist. Adam is 

an expert in tropicals as he hails from Orlando Florida. He 

has been involved in maintaining the bonsai collection at 

Disney World's Epcot Center. He is renowned for his ability to carve 

deadwood and styling bonsai. While he is an expert with Ficus, he also 

is known for his work on Schilling Holly, Trident Maples, Elms, Bald 

Cypress, Pines, and Junipers. While it is late in the game, we do have 

one slot available in the BYOT Workshop, which begins at9:30 AM - 

Participants will need to bring all their own materials, as this is a Bring 

your Own workshop. 

 

In the afternoon at 1:30, we will begin a Ficus Retusa or Tiger Bark 

Ficus Workshop. There may be two opening left, if you contact Ken 

Schultz before Adam leaves Florida it may not be too late to add a tree 

to the load.  

 

Observers are welcome as this is our regular monthly meeting; we just 

ask that you respect the ongoing work between Adam and the workshop 

participants by limiting your questions.  

 

This event will be held at Franklin Park Conservatory in Classrooms B, C&D. 

 

Visit Adam at his website     https://adamaskwhy.wordpress.com/author/adamaskwhy/ 

UPCOMING PROGRAMS: 

 

 

 

 

 

SEE PAGE 14 FOR MORE 

DATES AND LISTINGS 

 

 

DISCLAIMER 

The Columbus Bonsai Society Newsletter, is  

the intellectual property of the Columbus 

Bonsai Society. All Rights Reserved. No part of 

this publication may be reproduced in any form, 

or by any means —electronic, mechanical, 

photocopying, recording or otherwise —

without permission in writing from the Editor. 0 

Rich Uhrick, Editor 

ruhrick@otterbein.edu 

The Columbus Bonsai Society 

receives meeting space and other 

support and assistance from Franklin 

Park Conservatory and Oakland 

Nurseries 

Photo fro LCBS Bonsai News March 
2014 

https://adamaskwhy.wordpress.com/author/adamaskwhy/
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AND NOW  A WORD FROM OUR PRESIDENT…. 

Mike 

THE RABBIT HOLE 

H 
ello fellow club members, welcome to this month’s installment of the Columbus Bonsai 

Society newsletter. Prior to joining the Board last year, I am ashamed to admit that I had little 

idea about how much work goes into providing the monthly programs that I had been enjoying 

for years. The programs for the past two months have been provided by “in house” talent 

thanks to the hard work of José Cueto and Zach Clayton. This month’s program features guest artist Adam 

Lavigne from Florida. If you would like to see examples of his work you can go to his blog http://

adamaskwhy.wordpress.com/ for more information.  

Adam Lavigne brings me to the subject of the article for this month, the need to expose ourselves 

to different schools of thought on bonsai in order to expand our knowledge base. We have some talented 

members in our club who are willing to share their considerable knowledge with other members. 

However, exposure to visiting artists and new ideas is fundamental if we are to continue developing our 

knowledge, skills and abilities. To this end the board tries to bring in at least two visiting artists every 

year. This year we have Adam Lavigne for June and Julian Adams in October. Both of them are world 

class artists in their own right and will bring informative programs to our club. This month Adam will be 

teaching two workshops during the day on Sunday. Last I heard from Ken Schultz there were still 

openings available for both workshops (contact Ken for more info).  Yes, there is a cost for these 

workshops, the club fronts the costs of visiting artists and recoups some of the costs through the workshop 

fees. While I don’t have the fee schedule in front of me the costs are reasonable considering that you get 

both the instruction and a tree for the cost.  

Another venue to expand our exposure to new ideas is attending some of the bonsai shows held 

every year within a relatively short distance from Columbus. Many are close enough to make a day trip 

out of, although it will be a long day. Some of the closer shows include Cincinnati, Cleveland, Dayton and 

Pittsburg. All of these shows, like our own, showcase the talents of their club members. Many of them 

host demonstrations and workshops throughout the day that can help expose us to a variety of new artists 

and ideas. This September 13th -14th the 4th US National Bonsai Exhibition will be held in Rochester, New 

York. This show is held every other year and is hosted by William Valavanis. I went to the show two 

years ago and left overwhelmed by the number of truly spectacular trees on display. It takes a full day to 

truly take in and enjoy the show and vendors area. This show also attracts a who’s who of the bonsai 

community from around the United States; truly a concentration of talent that is rarely assembled in one 

place here in the US. In addition to the amazing trees, demonstrations were going on almost non-stop all 

day long. If you can make the overnight trip to Rochester, you will find an amazing learning opportunity 

awaits.  

Thanks for reading my ramblings this month; I am looking forward to seeing you all at the meeting 

this month. All are welcome to observe the workshops; the first begins at 9:30 am and second at 1:30.  

http://adamaskwhy.wordpress.com/
http://adamaskwhy.wordpress.com/
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HOW DO I CONTACT A BOARD MEMBER?  

 
HERE’S HOW: BOARD MEMBER CONTACT LIST 

President 

Mike Thornhill   cfdmike@aol.com 

Tree Curator 

 
Director Emeritus 

José Cueto jrcueto@hotmail.com 

1st Vice President 

Ken Schultz kasceppsm@aol.com 

2nd Vice President 

Denny Sackett sackeka@wowway.com 

1 year Director 

Ben William bensonkwilliam@gmail.com 

2 year Director 

Jack Smith jsmith4753@aol.com 

3 year Director 

Mark Passerrello   mpasserrello@rocketmail.com 
 
Past President 
Zack Clayton zclayton@yahoo.com 

Treasurer  

Richard Gurevitz  rgurevitz@aol.com  

Secretary 

Sandy Schoenfeld  columbusbonsai@hotmail.com 

Librarian 

Beverlee Wilson
 Beverlee.wilson@cardinalhealth.com 

Web Master 

Ed McCracken ed@edro13.com 

Newsletter Editor 

Richard Uhrick ruhrick@otterbein.edu 

Education  

Tom Holcomb tholcomb@columbus.rr.com 
Mark Passerrello mpasserrello@rocketmail.com 

FROM THE CBS CARE GUIDE 

USDA Hardiness Zones 5-6 (5 Northern Ohio, 6 Southern Ohio)  

June - Early Summer - 82/59 

¶ This is a good month to air layer trees. 

¶ After you remove dead flowers, Rhododendron and Azalea are ready for pruning. 

¶ Wiring stiff deciduous is easier now that sap is flowing.  Foliage makes this task more difficult 

though. 

¶ Continue pruning deciduous and tropicals for shape and to force growth that is more compact. 

¶ All trees will be in full growth mode, so water usage is significantly increased. 

¶ White or 5-Needle Pines:  Cut stronger/top candles first, then lower/weaker candles a few weeks 

later. 

¶ Black or 2-Needle Pines:  Cut weak/lower candles first, then strong/top candles a few weeks later.  

¶ You may completely defoliate strong and healthy deciduous trees to produce smaller foliage and 

ramification.  Do not wait any later than June, or the tree’s new growth may not harden up enough in 

time for winter.  This technique should not be completed in successive years, as it is stressful on the 

tree.  This technique is usually reserved for maples. 
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Candle Management – What’s that mean? 

I 
’ve been pinching or breaking the candles on both 

my 2-needle and 5-needle pines since the end of 

April.  As the candles extend when they become to 

long, I reduce their length; in an attempt to balance 

the growth and encourage back budding.  I reviewed the 

report on the Stone Lantern book “Pines: Bonsai 

Todayôs Master Series” that I did last year and re-read 

Julian Adams ñPine Bonsai Foliage Controlò and 

reread the notes from Doug Hawley’s Mid-America pine 

articles to brush up.  (We’re lucky in that Julian will be 

our guest in October.)  2-needle pines include Japanese 

Black Pines, Scots, Mugo, Ponderosa and Spaans.  5-

needle pines are White Pines.  According to the Bonsai 

Today book, there are over 150 Japanese white pine 

cultivars, 9-12 are commonly used in bonsai.  Pinus 

strobus, the Eastern White Pine tends to be a challenge, 

it is in one of the other White pine groups.  Japanese 

White Pines are Pinus parviflora. 

Getting buds to sprout on old wood can be very 

difficult, but is necessary to create credible foliage pads 

on your pine bonsai.  Some branch wiring can be done 

to help you disguise the lack of back budding, but the 

real deal is if you can successfully get back budding.  

Part of the formula is to select the correct buds in the fall 

to enhance your tree’s design.  Without proper 

fertilization, you won’t need to worry about selecting 

buds, as you may be lucky to find one bud on each 

branch tip.  With proper fertilization and maximum sun 

exposure, you should find 3,5 or more buds on each 

branch tip by fall.  Old wood has thicker bark, which 

inhibits latent back buds from developing.  Removing 

the large terminal buds when you find more than one 

bud should stimulate back budding if your tree is 

healthy.  Bud removal is best done early fall to late 

winter (earlier seems to be better.), but I thought it 

should be discussed in this article since you can remove 

the largest candle when they start to extend in the spring.  

If you haven’t done this yet, it may not be too late. 

You cannot remove the entire candle of a White 

pine as they recommend on Black pines.  You need to 

leave at least 4 rows of needles.  White pine needles stay 

on the tree 2-3 years.  With timely candle reduction, you 

should be able to reduce the needle size by half.  

Depending on the cultivar you have this could be as 

little as 1”.  If you remove the entire candle on other 

than a black pine, the branch could die.  Bud removal to 

control the areas of growth is best done after mid fall on 

white pines.  Usually the largest/strongest bud is 

removed from the group and then you might select the 2 

strongest buds in an area of weak growth or the 2 

weakest buds (smallest) in areas of strong growth.  Be 

careful not to damage the buds you want to keep.  When 

controlling growth by reducing the length of new 

candles, remember, shorter in strong growth areas, 

longer in weak growth areas (tips= stronger, versus 

interior = weaker and tops= stronger versus lower 

branches= weaker), or in areas you need more growth to 

achieve your desired canopy shape. When managing 

candles, I also check the likely direction of their growth 

to make sure that I’m growing the branch in a direction 

that I need. 

You cannot pluck White pine needles as you do 

on a Black pine. Their bark is too tender and may rip.  If 

you want to, you can cut the needles shorter in late 

summer/early fall to provide more sun that encourages 

latent buds to emerge from older wood.  Black pines are 

considered to be hardier than White pines, though you 

couldn’t prove that this winter with the sunscald damage 

done to their needles during the coldest winter in a 

century.  My Mugo, Spaans and Scots pines needles all 

faired much better than my 3 black pines.  2-needle pine 

needles are more rigid than White pines and in most 

cultivars are longer than White pines.  However, I have 

a couple of cultivars that I have been able to reduce the 

needle length to be shorter than my White pines. 

In the fall or early winter, when bud pruning 

Black Pines leave only two side buds; the two strongest 

buds where growth is weak, the two weakest where 

growth is strongest.  I’ve read about removing all the 

candles in the spring after doing some growth 

management.  This technique is only for Black pines, 

not Mugo, Ponderosa or Scots or White pines.  This is 

because normally Black pines are the only ones vigorous 

enough to produce two crops of buds in one year (but 

maybe not this year).  The theory is that more buds 

divert the tree’s energy and the resulting needles are 

smaller. Smaller needles mean smaller buds, which in 

turn produce smaller needles.  Because the needles stay 

on your tree for 2-3 years, the results may take some 

time to manifest. 

When needle plucking in mid-fall, the same is 

true, fewer needles need to be left where growth is 

strong, but you may not want to pluck at all where 

growth is weak or the branch may die.  Start pruning in 

strong areas first, then work to the weak.  Again some 

weak areas will need no pruning or 3-4 buds may need 

to be left.   After 2 years, unwanted bud removal may be 

reduced to every 2 or 3 years.  I tend to limit needle 

removal, but do pluck off any needles as they turn 

brown and those needles that stick out, to make the 

foliage pad look tidy.  For example, those growing 

downward on a Mugo or Black pine. Remember that the 

green needles are providing food to the tree and total 

removal may weaken or even kill an already weak 

branch.  I reserve needle removal for show preparation, 

following wiring or in the fall when needles are shed 

like old leaves. 

(Continued on page 12) 
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Security 
1. Ben William 

2. Mary Jane Howell 7/19 1-5 

3. Denny Sackett 

4. Tom Stama 7/19 10-1 

5. Jose' - 7/20 PM 

Could use 4 more -  
 

Show Set up 
1. Ken Schultz 

2. Ben William 

3. Tracy Freeland 

4. Denny Sackett 

5. Mike Thornhill 

   6. Jose' Cueto 

   7. Sandy Schoenfeld 

Could use 5 more 
 

Show Tear Down  
1. Ken Schultz 

2. Mouse 

3. Ben William 

4. Tracy Freeland 

5. John Young 

   6. Jose' Cueto 

   7. Sandy Schoenfeld 

could use 4 more 
 

Show Pot Luck 
1. Ken &Linda - Sloppy Joe's - 7/19 

2. Mouse - snacks - Sunday 

3. Ben William - Red Potato Salad 

4. Mike Thornhill - Meat and Cheese tray - Saturday 

5. Sandy Schoenfeld - Sunday - Shredded Chicken 

sandwiches 

More?? 
 

 

Vendor Assistants 

Mark Fields - In - not sure if Fri or Sat yet 

1. Ben William 

2. Jack Smith 

Mark Fields out 
1. 

2. 

Ken Huth- in Saturday 
1. Ben William 

2. Mike Thornhill 

Ken Huth  - out 
1. Mouse 

2. 

 

Club Membership Table - sign up for AM or Pm - 

Saturday or Sunday 
1. Dan Binder 

2. Doc Gurevitz 

3. 

4. 

HAVE YOU SIGNED 

UP TO HELP?  

 

DO YOU KNOW 

WHICH TREES YOU 

WILL SHOW?  
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BUT ZACK SHOWED US HOW TO 

BUILD ONE. 



         COLUMBUS BONSAI SOCIETY JUNE 2014    9 



   COLUMBUS BONSAI SOCIETY JUNE 2014                   10 

Book of the Month: Creating Bonsai 

By Joe Davies 

 

T 
his book's first publication was in 1995 in 

Great Britain. It is a 12”X8” book with 

148 pages. Unlike many of the books I 

have reviewed, this one does not rely on 

drawings; rather it has a mixture of color and black 

and white photographs. It consists of five sections: 

1) The craft of Bonsai, 2) The Projects, 3) 

Maintaining and displaying Bonsai, 4) Case studies 

and 5) Supplemental information. I purchased this 

book because of the Projects Section and Case 

Histories. Doc, the second project is a Weeping 

Willow. 

In Section 1 there are some useful lists; 
the first is “Ten tips for selecting plants.” The first 

tip is to check for a good root buttress (nebari). 

Another tip is to ask about the plant’s horticultural 

needs if you are not familiar with it. This section 

lists the author’s soil mix, which is simply 60% 

compost, 40% grit and a little granular fertilizer. 

The next list I found interesting is “Ten everyday 

mistakes” to avoid. Things to avoid include two-

dimensional bonsai, flat tops, and bonsai kept 

indoors for extended periods.   

Section 2 has eight projects. Unlike some 

books, all the material used looks like something 

you could reasonably expect to find. Each project is 

a one-day project. The information presented 

includes “aftercare”. The eight projects include; a 

weeping willow, a beech group and a slanting 

windswept juniper. This last one is one I did not 

find aesthetically pleasing to my eye.   

Section 3 is “Maintaining and displaying 

Bonsai”. It covers watering, fertilizing, location/

environmental issues, repotting, record keeping and 

displaying requirements. Displaying was a fresh 

topic compared to so many other books that I have 

reviewed. It covered, removing figurines before 

displaying, adding accent plants, or viewing stones. 

Of interest was that it addressed both at home 

displaying and at showing. In keeping records, it 

shows a five - year sheet that it recommends that 

you keep on each tree. I wish I had from the start! 

Section 4 is “Case studies.” These trees 

showed more maturity than those presented in the 

projects section. There are 10 of these case studies. 

One was 10 and one was 100 years old, most were 

35-40 years old. These included a Zelkova, a 

Hornbeam, and an English Elm, which was my 

favorite.   

Depending on your bonsai book collection, 

this book may be a worthy addition, or not. It is 

worth looking. 

 

 

 

Ken Schultz 

3-SESSION BEGINNER’S 

CLASS OFFERED IN AUGUST 
 

Franklin Park Conservatory as part of it’s 

Summer of Bonsai, will offer a 3-session class 

on bonsai taught by members of the Columbus 

Bonsai Society. August 16th, 23rd, and 30th 

from 10 am—12:30 pm. The costs are $60 for 

conservatory members and $65 for non-

members. See the Franklin Park Conservatory 

website for more information.  

http://www.fpconservatory.org/The-

Experience/Classes/For-Adults/Gardening

-Nature 
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FRANKLIN PARK CONSERVATORY PRESENTS “SUMMER 

BONSAI SHOW”  

E 
njoy the Conservatory's Bonsai 

Collection and learn about the rich 

history and technique of this traditional 

Japanese art form.   

Nine tropical bonsai, accompanied by Dale 

Chihuly’s Niijima Floats, are placed among the 

foliage displays in the Dorothy M. Davis 

Showhouse, while an additional eight trees are on 

view in the outdoor courtyard and Zen Terrace. 

Members of the Columbus Bonsai Society answer 

questions and provide demonstrations on caring for 

bonsai on Saturdays, 1–4pm—FROM THE 
FRANKLIN PARK CONSERVATORY 
WEBSITE 

 

 

 

 

Docent Saturdays  

6/14 Zack Clayton 

6/21 Mark Passerrello 

6/28 - Ken Schultz 

7/5 - Dan Binder 

7/12 - Tom Holcomb 

7/19 - Our Show 

7/26 - Ken Schultz 

8/2 Mark Passerrello 

8/9 - Dan Binder 

8/16 Zack Clayton 

8/23 - Ben William 

8/30 - Mike Thornhill 

9/6 - Ken Schultz 

9/13 - Zack Clayton 

9/20 - Mike Thornhill 

WE NEED TREES FOR 

THE SHOW PEOPLE! 

 
SEND THE FOLLOWING INFORMATION 

ABOUT THE TREES YOU PLAN TO SHOW 

TO RUHRICK@OTTERBEIN.EDU BY 

6/30/14.  

 
¶ Common Name 

¶ Scientific Name if you know it 

¶ Years in Training 

¶ Approximate Age 

¶ Source of Material (Nursery, Vendor, Seed, Etc.) 
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If you wait too long, the needles will “harden” and darken and new buds for next year will begin to form at 

the tip.  Waiting to pinch also results in longer needles to develop.  When your needles move away from the candle, 

fertilizers should be applied.  Withholding fertilizers until the new growth hardens also helps to reduce needle size.  

Use a fertilizer with a higher middle number (phosphate) as this reportedly results in better back budding.  I 

primarily use 20-20-20 and poo balls.  I do apply poo balls when I put my trees to bed for the winter as pines 

continue to photosynthesize whenever the temperatures are above 36 degrees.  This winter fertilization helps with 

bud development and needle color.  When spring arrives the candles are ready to grow.   Since starting this practice, 

I think that my pine’s candles start growing long before I’m ready to get them up on their benches.  Because pines 

are frost hardy you can get them out into the sun sooner than your deciduous trees in the spring. 

 

 

Ken Schultz 

(Continued from page 6) 

THE PROGRESS OF THE TREE FROM ITS BEGINNINGS 

TO NOW.  

FIBATAPE 

S 
everal club members have started using Fiberglas drywall tape as screening.  A better choice if 

you are not going to use traditional wired in screening is this product, sold for use on cement 

board underneath thin set mortar.  It is heavier fiber and has a thicker plastic coating.  It still 

has the adhesive side to stick it to the pot.  I use it on plastic training pots and for slab 

plantings - anywhere that has smaller holes.  Be careful when threading tie in wire thru this,  perhaps it 

is better to place the wires first and then thread the screen over that.   Any fiberglass screening of this 

type can sag into large drain holes so it is not suitable for all 

pots.  It is available at big box hardware stores near the 

cement board and thin set.  It is often co-located with normal 

drywall supplies.   

  

Zack Clayton 
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From the Circulation Desk of the C.B.S. Library 

 

 

 The CBS Library Materials List is now available in spreadsheet format on our CBS website's 

Library Tab. 

 

Users can Sort, Filter and Search the list.  There are a few little buttons at the bottom of the 

embedded spreadsheet that allow you to download the spreadsheet, or open a full page version in a 

new window. Users can then email the librarian at CBSLibrary@hotmail.com to request materials. 

 

Another new feature is a column indicating if the Book has been reviewed and the information to 

access the review.  For instance “NL Feb. 2011 (Schultz)” would indicate that the review is in the 

Newsletter, Feb 2011 issue, and Ken Schultz authored the review. 

 

We hope this will make the collection more available to the membership.  Let us know your 

thoughts. 

 

We have completed the Accession Process for all the Books in the Club’s Collection.  All have a 

Card and Pocket for ease of Check Out. 

 

Beverlee Wilson, Librarian 

John Young, Asst. Librarian 

CBSLibrary@hotmail.com 
 

 

 

 Memberships may be paid for more than one year at a time.  

mailto:CBSLibrary@hotmail.com
mailto:CBSLibrary@hotmail.com
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Bonsai Here and Beyond the Outer belt 

Unless otherwise noted, The Columbus Bonsai Society meets the third Sunday of every month at 2:00 pm . 

Board Meetings are the first Tuesday of the month at 6:30 pm. The board meetings are open to members. 
   

   

2014 

JUN 15  ADAM LEVIGNE WORKSHOP AND BYOT—FPC 

JUN 14-15  BONSAI SHOW—DAWES ARBORETUM 

JUN 20-21  ANNUAL BONSAI SHOW—BONSAI DAYTON 

JUL 19-20  CBS 2014 ANNUAL SHOW—FPC 

AUG 17  LITERATI WITH JOSÉ AND BYOT “FORMER WORKSHOP”—FPC 

SEP 21  PICNIC—OAKLAND 

OCT 19  PINE WORKSHOP WITH JULIAN ADAMS—FPC 

NOV 16  BRANCH STRUCTURE—FPC 

DEC 14  HOLIDAY DINNER 

 

  

FPC= FRANKLIN PARK CONSERVATORY 

OAKLAND= OAKLAND NURSERY, COLUMBUS LOCATION 


